
Dear Friends, 

Merriam-Webster defines vitality as ñthe peculiarity distinguishing the living from the nonliving.ò  I love that 
definition, because vitality is an elusive quality, a bit of you know it when you see it, or maybe more 
accurately, you know it when you feel it.  Recently, I had the chance to go with Cary Quigley and Nick Pohl 

to a gathering of churches that the Massachusetts Conference of the United Church of Christ has identified as 
demonstrating that peculiarity of living.  We drove to Framingham prepared to share some of the things that 
we believe are contributing to our vitality and were curious as to what we would find when we arrived. 

What really struck us was just how differently vital each of the churches were.  In each case, their vitality 

sprang from their gifts, their challenges and their locations.  In each case they were growing (in some cases 
through numbers, in some cases through connection and others through service).  In each case they were 
unquestionably alive.  But the details of how vitality was emerging and the strategies they were using were 

very different.  It helped me to think about some things of interest. 

Ý One Church in Milton had undertaken a nearly three million dollar project (including endowment 
funds and loans) to restore their sanctuary that was crumbling and to build a new education wing.  
They decided to build an eight classroom wing symbolic of the eight children they had in their 
church at the time.  They now have more than 115 children in their church and they are thriving.  

Milton got me to think about risking something big for something good.  They also got me 
thinking about what can happen when everyone commits to something together. 

Ý Another church, this one in Andover, has mastered the concept of welcoming.  They offer a 
similar kind of welcome in worship and then follow it up with print materials, architectural 
elements to the Sanctuary and more.  All of it is designed to help newcomers get past any unease 

about being in a new place so that they can settle into the meaning of worship.  They got me 
thinking about the ongoing work of welcoming. 

Ý Another church moved out of its buildings for a summer, because their facilities and history had 
become stumbling blocks to ministry.  They are now back with a new name, a fresh approach and 
with new ministry focuses.  One exciting thing they did to launch their return was a community 

carnival (which by the way included more than 500 people).  While I think both our history and 
buildings are major assets to us, they got me wondering if we have any stumbling blocks here. 

Ý Other churches had done amazing things too - one does a wild and whacky fundraiser involving  
gasoline engines that raises $40,000 every year.  Another gave away their buildings and 
endowment to free their approach.  Another offers monthly conversations open to the community 

about the issues of the day.  Another (on the Cape) worships along the ocean regularly.  Others 
have added solar panels, interfaith connections, and even Socratic Sunday Schools. 

It was an eye-opening night of sharing the peculiarity of living.  I think there are some potential relationships 
that can be built.  I think it helped me to contemplate most importantly that vitality springs from answering 
Godôs peculiar call to each congregation.  I am so thankful for our own vitality and for the ways we continue 

to stoke it through worship, formation, service, fellowship, Visioning and so much more.  We  will continue 
our unique walk as a band of pilgrims.  Thank you all for your role in our journey. 

Peace,  Brent  



O  S  L  T 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
A SPECIAL GIFT 

The church has received a significant gift of $5,000 from 
an anonymous person within the church community. 
 
The gift springs from the way this church extends 
welcome and genuinely cares about those who come.  It 
also springs from the fact that in order to meet the 
ministry needs of the church, we were projecting a deficit 
in our church budget of about $7,000.  The individual 
expressed the hope that this gift might serve to close that 
gap and meet the needs and aspirations of the church. 
 
This gift was a significant moment for the person and one 
of great symbolism.  The church expresses our gratitude 

for this thoughtful and generous action.  It is a reflection on how important our genuine offer of faith, 
fellowship and family can be to those who walk through our doors.  May it also serve an invitation for each of 
us to contemplate what this place means to us and how we might work to extend the work and ministry of the 
church in our own ways.  Thank you! 

 
GIFT OF THE HEART Kits--Last Call from the SERVICE LEAGUE 

 

A Heartfeld Thank Youé 

 é from The Service League for your prompt and generous response to our plea for help with the Gift 
of the Heart Kits, which we send annually to Church World Service in Baltimore. From there, they are 
distributed here at home as well as all over the world to address the needs of people in desperate 
circumstances. Our goal this year is to assemble 40 kits: 20 health and 20 school. 

 In the past we have been proud to join seven or eight other Berkshire churches in contributing these 
CWS Kits. To our sorrow, we have recently learned that only TWO churchesðStockbridge being oneðare 
participating by preparing kits for this yearôs drive. This is truly heartbreaking: With the world in crisis in so 
many places, the need is even greater than in the past. We feel that when you have lost everything, a gift of a 
tooth brush and face cloth or a school notebook and some pencils are personal gifts beyond price. 

 That is why your contribution is so needed and so appreciated. Time is running out; we are currently 
buying items and assembling our kits because the CWS truck arrives the first week in May. This, therefore, is 
a last call for any of our caring members who wish to aid others broken by grief and need. 

 Donations are still welcome and will be included with our Stockbridge Church contribution. No 
amount is too small. Checks can be made out to ñThe Service Leagueò with CWS Kits in the memo line. 

 Thanks again to everyone for all you have done in the past and continue to do with our kits program. 
Thatôs what makes this church GREAT! 
 

The Service League    

HAPPY MAY BIRTHDAYS  

(Please let the office know if you donôt see 
your birthday or if it is listed it incorrectly.) 

   

May 5    Alice Wilmot 

May 10 Sarah Conly  

May 12 Erving Henderson  

May 15  Chuck Wales  

     Jean Wilson 

May 16  Jeffrey Harris  

May 18   Marissa Peyron 

May 19   Marie Raftery 

May 20   Terry Wise 

 Jeremy Ridenour 

May 22   Gene Kalish 

 Diane Fogarty 

May 24   David McCarthy 

 Cary Quigley 

May 25 Jeffrey Harris 

May 26 Suzanne Dower 

May 27 Marc Fadding 

May 30    Al Wermuth 

 Ed Ivas 

 

PLEASE REMEMBER THE  

FOLLOWING IN YOUR PRAYERS: 

 

Bob Holmes and those who mourn his passing 

Ann Underwood 

Patty Strauch and her father  

Madonna Meagher, Gt. Barrington 

Betsey McKearnan, Stockbridge 

Jen Germain, Stockbridge  



N  F  B  A  C 
  
Growth and Fellowship 
 

Thanks to all who have been volunteering either to host coffee hour or to be a greeter. Our schedule is up for 
May and June in the Jonathan Edwards room and there are plenty of spots waiting to be filled. Please feel 
free to sign up online, just go to the churchôs website for the link (www.stockbridgeucc.org). You also can 
sign up  in the JE room, or call Ivy at 413-298-1079 if youôd like to sign up in May. Someone from the 
Growth and Fellowship committee would be happy to help you host, or to help find someone to be a cohost 
with you. Contact info in the member directory.  (Diane Fogarty, Wendy Nicolosi, John and Janet Canning, 
Pat LeBagh, Evelyn Battaglia, Nell Ezequelle) 

 

Being a Greeter is a great way to get to know other members and vice versa.   Thanks.  

 
Trustees  
 

The Trustees met on April 19th and tackled a variety of issues. Several of these are pressing and are going to 
require more information and more study ï and more time. The most urgent of these matters has to do with 
the sewer line that goes from the church to the road. As you may recall we had a back-up a couple months 
ago which resulted in a truncated Sunday worship service, much to the dismay of Rev. Rick Floyd who had 
to cut his sermon short that day and chase all the diapered masses off campus before the onslaught of óhandi 
wipesô. Upon investigation it was found we have some old Orangeburg pipe leading from the church and 
going to the road. This pipe is failing and has even less capacity now than on that fateful day. NOTE: We are 
going to implore the congregation not to put anything down the toilet that it isnôt designed to handle. Since 
the blockage the situation has only gotten worse and will very soon result in system failure.  Consequently, 
with the work of Ross Jolly, we have contacted some of the proper people who can help with this but it will 
take more time and more work to determine where we can dig most efficiently to find the junction of the 
pipe from the church and the pipe to the road. We will also be digging a new path from the church as the 
current path has the sewer line going right under the proposed site of the new memorial garden. This fix will 
be expensive, but also quite necessary - and again, very urgent! The good news?  In the future, we wonôt 
ever have to dig up you or yours to fix a busted sewer line.  
 
Are you ready for more good news? Just hours after the Easter service there was a freaky blast of wind and 
rain that came through the region. Remember weôve spoken of the massive window and shutter renovation 
project weôre about to undertake? If you have any questions about the efficacy of this window restoration 
project we should let you know during the brief storm a window pane popped out of a window up in Seventh 
Heaven, flew like Dorothyôs house, and landed unbroken on the grass. What was holding the window in?  
Obviouslyé. NOTHING! We are just glad it didnôt fall on anybody as it was whisked around and down. 
These windows will be fixed, but again, we are trying to find funding for the project. We have made 
proposals to the town and to other entities which may be able to help us with money for this large project 
that is estimated to cost in the neighborhood of $130,000.  We are still waiting for approval from some 
donors as we intend to propose our particular needs to other potential beneficiaries.  
Speaking of the Memorial Garden, we have been working with a company which will provide us with 
beautiful stones for markers and other stones for pathways on the ground. These stones will be quite a 
beautiful light gray color and will be designed and planted in such a way as to not be subject to movement 
once they are installed. All the stones will be placed at the same time so the design will be uniform and will 
leave no awkward gaps.  Before groundbreaking commences on the garden there will be work done 
alongside the foundation to secure the foundation and prevent water from seeping in alongside the east wall 
of the sanctuary.  At the same time we will be installing new downspouts and drains to prevent water from 
gathering in the Memorial Garden and leaking into the church basement.  
 

Bob Doerr for the Trustees 

  

http://www.stockbridgeucc.org


 
Music Committee  

 

SAVE THE DATEðMusic on Main - Saturday, June 24, 2017 at 4 p.m, featuring YeeJin Yuk 

ðSEE EVENTS AND HAPPENINGS SECTION OF THE NEWSLETTER FOR MORE INFORMATION 

 

 
 

The Music Committee Wants to Hear from You! 
 

The function of the Music Committee is to provide support, 
direction and feedback for the Musical programs of the church.  
A critical part of each of our meetings, in partnership with Cathy, 
is to both evaluate our current offerings as well as to contemplate 
ideas for the future.  To do both effectively, we need the input of 
the larger congregation. 

 

Music is such an integral part of our community and life together.  
We want to hear from you both regarding the things that have gone 
well/you have enjoyed as well as about those things we have tried 
that might not have worked. Part of the way we hope to collect this 
information is through a questionnaire coming your way shortly.  
Some of the things we want to know include: what hymns do you 
like? Are there hymns you would like to sing more often? How 
does the presence of soloists or instrumentalists affect your 

worship experience?  How important is music to your over-all connection to the church?  So please, fill out 
that survey, but also, simply come talk to us!  

 

ñWe want to hear from those who are musical and those 
who are not.  This point is underscored by the very make-
up of our Committee.  There is the vocally talented Steve 
Hassmer, the music aficionado Joan Kopperl, the 
musically addicted Patty Strauch, and then the musically 
challenged Stephanie Bradford (representing those who 
cannot sing on key or play any instrument).  For the truth 
is, whether you sing like an angel or canôt carry a tune, we 
have likes and dislikes and appreciate the role music plays 
in our shared life. 

 

So, please fill out that questionnaire honestly and fully.   

 

Tell us what you find meaningful and what you struggle with.  Give us your ideas on what we are doing well 
and what can be improved.  Finally, know that you are welcome to come and talk to us, sing to us, or play 
for us anytime.  We really do want to hear from you. 

 

Stephanie Bradford for the Music Committee 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

òThe aim and final end of all music 

should be none other than the glory of 

God and the refreshment of the soul.ó 

 

Johann Sebastian Bach 

Next to the word of God, the 

noble art of music is the greatest 

treasure in the world.ó 

 
                                            Martin Luther 

òMusic gives a soul to the 
universe, wings to the mind, 
flight to the imagination and life 
to everything.ó       
 

Plato     



Deacons                                                
  

Holy Week is an important time in the life of the church.  It is a chance for us, through worship, to enter into 
the story of Jesus.  This year we offered the following: 

 

Maundy ThursdayðThis intimate service in the Jonathan Edwards Room began with a simple 
supper of Soup, Bread and Cheese lovingly prepared by Amy Freeman and Cindy Brown.  Thank 
you to the Choir and soloist Jack Brown for lovely music.  The service engaged the story of Jesusôs 
last night with his disciples starting with a shared meal in the Upper Room and then going to the 
Garden of Gethsemane to witness powerful prayer, bitter betrayal and destructive denial. The service 
ended in the Tenebrae (service of light) Tradition with each of twelve candles (one for each disciple) 
being extinguished leaving only the Christ Candle flickering. 

 

Good FridayðGathered in the Sanctuary, we took our place at the foot of the cross and witnessed 
the events of trial, crucifixion and death.  Surrounded by stunning music, we let the story tell itself 
and brought forward our own confessions as thorns to place in the cross.  Deeply moving and 
profoundly faithful this service ended in silence. 

 

Sunrise ServiceðOut on the front lawn, we welcomed the rising of the sun and the coming of the 
good news that He is Risen!  With Quintessential providing vocals and Cathy on the accordion we 
joyfully encountered the dawning of a new day. 

 

Festival WorshipðWe powerfully reached back to Good Friday thanks to Jack Brown and 
Marjorie Dix singing Were you There When They Crucified My Lord?  With Alison Larkin telling 
the Easter Story, Jack Demler on timpani and David Anderegg and Frank Russell helping to bring 
the story to life, the congregation let out gasps of joy as Easter came to our sanctuary.  A special 
thank you to Jackie Hawkins (and Claire Williams) for their work to change the thorns of the cross 
into flowers.  We ended the service with food and fellowship (thanks to many volunteers) and to an 
exceptional Egg Hunt coordinated by Christian Education. 

 

There were a number of people who commented on the meaning of worship this yearðhere are a couple of 
their sentiments: 

 
Dear Brent, Cathy and Deacons, 

I found our recent Holy Week to be extremely moving and fully engaging. Thank you for putting 
together a run of four meaningful services from Palm Sunday through Easter. Itõs not just that they 
were clearly well though out, but there was a level of loving detail that spoke to me over and over in 
surprising ways.  My schedule does not usually allow me to get to Maundy Thursday and Good Friday 
services, so maybe itõs like this every year. They were creative and challenging. We not only brought 
forth our flowers, but our thorns. Our common worship life is at the heart of our congregation all 
year round, and it was very evident during Holy Week whether there were twenty of us or two 
hundred!  Blessing on you! 

Jack Brown 

 

I don't know if it was the disturbing beauty of the thorns in the stark wooden cross, or the music 
of Bach and Rachmaninoff, or Brent's quiet words of assurance.  Or maybe it was just sitting in 
silence, viewing the sunset through the trees outside the west windows.  But I do know that the Good 
Friday service was a time that I needed; more than I had realized. 

Ron Hanft 

As always, we welcome your thoughts, feedback and reflections.  Thank you. 

 

 



Green Team   
 

The Green Team is proud and excited to announce that we had a wonderful group of people show up to watch 
and discuss the documentary, ñBefore the Floodò, on Saturday, April 22nd, Earth Day!  ñBefore the Floodò is 
a documentary that presents a compelling view of the startling changes that are currently occurring around the 
world due to climate change.  Leonardo DiCaprio, an environmental activist and U.N. Messenger of Peace, 
guides us through extreme examples of catastrophic changes in our environment and the entire film is mind-
boggling.  The five core issues represented in the film include the following: Fossil fuels, Methane Gas, Palm 
Oil, Geopolitical Landscape, and US Political Landscape.  The film explores these issues in depth and 
provides staggering statistics about our current global environmental crisis.  The following quotes help to 
illustrate some of the main topics in the film. 

 

ñIf we are going to fight climate change effectively, we have to realize that most of our economy is based on 
fossil fuels.ò ï Michael Brune, Sierra Club 

 

ñCattle in the United States accounts for 10-20 % of total Methane Gas emissionsò  - Leonardo DiCaprio 

 

ñWe are standing in the last place on Earth that has elephant, rhino, orangutan and tigers living together in the 
world.ò  - Farwiza Farhan, Forest, Nature, and Environment of Aceh 

 

There is so much information in this film that is horrifying, eye-opening, and also inspiring.  There is so much 
that is not positive about our environment, as we all are aware.  This film is useful in that it describes actual 
actions that can be taken to help the environment along with the description of the climate devastation. 

Be on the lookout for facts and actions that we can all be actively aware of each week in the email and 
Sunday bulletin insert.   

 

If you are interested in borrowing the movie, please contact Terry Wise or Jennifer Germain.  The movie is 
now a part of the church library and can be borrowed!  Please take the time to watch this film and become 
more educated about how we can all do our part to help our common home.   

 
Mission & Action 
 
The Mission and Action committee is gearing up for a very busy month of May.   We will once again be 
feeding the hungry in Pittsfield on Motherôs Day, May 14.  Hal Brink will be leading the team in planning, 
shopping, preparing, transporting and distributing food to feed about 80 people.  The program is called 
Cathedral of the Beloved that provides a lunch every Sunday afternoon on the front lawn of St. Josephôs 
Church on North Street.  We are always looking for helpers for this mission project.  If you would like to 
participate, please contact Hal Brink. 

 

You might notice in the grassy area separating the parking lot four brand new raised bed gardens.  Mission 
and Action has funded these raised beds.  Cary Quigley answered the call to help provide fresh produce to not 
only the recipients at the food pantry in Great Barrington but also to provide some ñsharesò for our church 
members as well.  We couldnôt be happier to know this garden is in great hands with Cary leading the way.  If 
you feel like youôd like to be part of this project, please let Cary know.  

 

May is the time when the church rotates committee members. I want to say how proud I have been to serve 
with the committee that is in place right now.  We are 8 strong!  

 

Ann Brink. Ann will be rotating off the committee and for the last three years she and I have served together.  
She has been one amazing asset to M & A.  Sheôs an organized worker-bee - always ready to see a project to 
completion.  Ann never, ever looks tired and her word is her bond.  If she says she is going to: research,  

phone, compile information, attend, cook, transport, count and anything that needs to be done within our 
committee projects, Ann accepts the challenge and completes the task.  Thank you Ann for ALL your help. 



Hal Brink!  Hal and Ann are a team extraordinaire. The two of them make our committee solid and strong!  I 
have appreciated Halôs sage advice. Hal has agreed to serve on the committee for one more year.  Hal works 
on any project that needs him.  He started our involvement with the Pittsfield, Cathedral of the Beloved.  Hal 
is a tireless member and someone who makes you think that youôre not doing enough because he does so 
much. Heôs a perfect wing man.  Hal is someone who watches out for his fellow committee members and 
doesnôt hesitate to launch right in to ensure that no one fails their task.  Wow, are we lucky. 

 

Vicky Cooper!  Vicky is a librarian at heart and profession.  Anything that needs researching, sheôs our go to 
person.  She is a vibrant member of our Southern Berkshire community.  She volunteers for Literacy 
Network, and has a deep commitment to the local immigrant community.  Social justice is paramount for 
Vicky.  Every solicitation M & A receives is vetted by Vicky.  She brings very thoughtful and powerful 
discussion to each meeting.  Thank you Vicky! 

 

Mary Lou Ryce!  Mary Lou is a newer member for this past year but will be leaving us this summer. Sheôs a 
powerhouse of energy, enthusiasm and ideas!  Mary Lou will jump in and help whenever there is a need.  
Hereôs what I wrote to her just last week when I asked her a favor and of course she said yes:  ñ It's hard for 
me to wrap my head around you NOT being on the committee as you escape to another locale.  We will miss 
you terribly, you have the essence of what a M & A board member should be.  You're active, you're a do-er, 
you have great compassion for humanity, you're an earth centric wonk with all your recycle DIY projects.  
You can be counted on to be a team member and I know you never see an I (eye) in Team.  And most of all 
you're a perfect baker!  Every committee needs a real baker on board. 

Thank you for your contributions up until now and until you relocate.  It's been an honor to serve with you.ò 

 

Jen Germain.  Jen captures the energy of the committee.  She launched herself into the being the prime leader 
of the Green Team which is a sub-committee of our M & A group.  Jen lends her organizational skills to the 
committee.  With her Green Team guidance, she has continued to work on recycling at the church and 
continues to educate our congregation on the environment and how it dovetails with our faith.  With Jenôs 
guidance and perseverance our church will become an official green congregation in the near future.  Thank 
you Jen. 

 

Jeannene Booher.  Jeannene has served on many committees as a member of our church.  Luckily, M & A 
was a committee she wanted to serve on yet again these past two years.  Always up on current affairs, 
Jeannene always adds to the vibrant discussions of charities seeking funding. I thank Jeannene for her 
suggestions for funding projects both locally, nationally and internationally.  Iôd also like to thank her for 12 
solid years of finding teams to work at the Peopleôs Pantry in Gt. Barrington.  

 

Betsey McKearnan.  Betsey is a great member of our committee - and always someone who speaks her mind.   
She is unafraid to disagree with the committee and thoughtfully explores charities we might be willing to fund 
without fully vetting.  Her depth of life experience adds to our monthly discussions.  Betsey has been a 
guiding light in shaping our initiatives this year.  Thank you Betsey.  

 

I am not sure who will be joining M & A in June but we have such a solid core committee, we welcome fresh 
ideas and new initiatives.  It takes so many more people than just the committee of 8 or 9 to keep our projects 
viable.  Please let us know if there is a project youôd like to be part of we have a place for you and I assure 
you the rewards are great! 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Madonna Meagher 

Co-Chair, M & A Committee    

 

 

 

 

 

 



A Note from the Moderator 
 
Dear Church Members, 

I want to offer a brief word of thanks to everyone who has participated in the VISION feedback sessions. It 

has been very evident that much thought, prayer and reflection has gone into the comments offered. It is also 

interesting to me how fast moving life is these days.  Looking at the state of things in general when we began  

almost 2 years ago compared to where we are now.  The members of the Vision Work Group have been 

diligent to paint broad strokes in the VISION statement to account for how fast things come up, get 

addressed and then replaced by new concerns and opportunities. If we had been too specific, we might have 

had to do VISION II almost right away, but we have tried to take the long view. There is a healthy and 

positive interest in moving the VISION into specifics, and much of the feedback in that vein, is very valuable 

in reinforcing what has been written. It will be up to new work groups for the actual identification of the 

timely specifics going forward and I hope there will be many interested in participating in that important 

work.  

The VISION in its final written form may not be a perfect document or represent one specific crystalized 

view. One of the things made clear in our discussions over the past 19 months has been the realization that 

our church is many things to many people. We are not one size fits all and only one type of Christian is 

welcome here. It is in accordance with our Open and Affirming declaration, that many are welcome here to 

worship and live together under the guidance and grace of our triune God. Time also will have some impact 

on the final implementation of the VISION as written, but hopefully, it will provide an excellent roadmap for 

the future. 

The Vision work group is reviewing the comments and perspectives offered for a finalized document and as 

announced recently will come before the Congregation for a vote sometime around the Day of Pentecost. 

That actually is great timing for launching a church vision. Thank you all for your patience and participation 

in this process. It will hopefully bear much fruit as we go forward. 

 Glenn Gilbert, Moderator 
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E   H  

Two New Studies Launching in May 
 
Christian Formation is one of the ways we draw closer to God and to one another.  These classes offer the 
chance for people to learn, ask questions, seek guidance, share insights and develop friendships.  No matter 
your level of experience with Scripture or studies, you are welcome and encouraged to participate. 

 

Four-Week Womenôs Bible Study on Philippians 
 

Tuesday mornings (10:00-11:30) 
on May 9, 16, 23 and 30-Seventh Heaven 

  

Join Linda Russell to discuss Paulôs letter to the Philippians.  Whether you have 
a PhD in theology or you  have never opened a Bible, you will feel welcome in 
this Bible study discussion group where together we will discover the keys to 
having joy in the midst of difficulty.   Contact Linda Russell to register or ask 
questions.  LindaBox594@gmail.com or Cell phone (203) 536-6110. 

 
 
The Breakfast ClubðA Book Read with the Pastor 
 

Mondays 8:00 a.m 
May 9, 16 and 23 and June 5 

 
After some strong response from the Easter Sermon, Brent is offering a study 
on the book that helped shape his message, N. T. Wrightôs Simply Good 
NewsðWhy the Gospel is Good News and What Makes it Good. 

 

Wright is one of the leading Biblical Scholars and Professor of New Testament 
at the University of St. Andrews.  While his insights are keen and deep, his 
writing style is accessible and engaging.  The central theme of his work is that 
we need to remember that the Gospel stories should be approached as newsð
things that break into our world and bring about change.  This book is great 
both for those who are looking for an introduction to what the Gospels are all 
about and for those who want to dive deeper. 

 

Our conversations will be geared toward dialogueðreacting to what Wright 
has provided and considering how or if such things have a bearing on how we 
approach our lives.  Coffee, tea and pastries will be provided every week, we 
just need your thoughts and engagement. 

 

Sign-up sheets are in the JE Room, books are available from the office and please call Brent with 
questions. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:LindaBox594@gmail.com


Church Art Show - In memory of _____ (loved ones) 
 

Numerous artists of our church family are participating in this show and have contributed a 
painting each dedicated to loved ones.  The show is in the library section of the J. E. Room 
and will be on view for two months through June in coordination with the construction of our 
new memorial garden. 
 
Artists participating in the show are: Jeannene Booher, Bob Doerr, John Kingston, Karen 
Lindstrom, John McKinstry, Jane McCormick, Olga Schwede and Terry Wise. 
 
May you embrace the work of the artists and be moved by their creative gifts to us.  An artful 
coffee hour will be hosted by the artists on May 28th. 
 
Many thanks to the artists and to Brent for his help and guidance in the formation of this 
project. 
 
Olga Schwede 
 
 

 
Mark your Calendar for a Special Concert! 
 
A favorite artist of the Music on Main series will be returning to our stage . . . . 
YeeJin Yuk! 

 

On Saturday, June 24th at 4pm, YeeJin will once again enthrall us with a piano 
performance, and during the reception following the concert, you will have an 
opportunity to visit with the artist and hear about his experiences at Rice 
University. 

 

This concert is open to the public and we encourage you to invite your friends, neighbors, and co-workers. 
Suggested donation is $20 / $15 for seniors and students / children free.  All funds raised from this concert 
series benefits the music ministries of the church.  Thank you for your support. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 



Memorial Garden Update 
 
Much hard work and dedication has been going into the Garden to get it ready for implementation.  Thank 
you to Carl Bradford for his ongoing leadership, to Jonathan Gray for coordinating the various construction 
and design needs and to the Board of Trustees for their work in finalizing policies, procedures and details.  
We will be working with a & A Memorials in Great Barrington to provide services that help ensure that the 
Garden is done beautifully and consistently, that loved ones who are mourning a death have simple decisions 
to make and that the Garden will be a place of beauty, peace, love and honor. 

 

There are a few things to bring to your attention.  These are part of the Church Councilôs deliberations in 
their upcoming meeting on Wednesday, May 3.  As a reminder, all Council meetings are open to the 
congregation and if you have any agenda items, feedback or input you may contact the Moderator, Glenn 
Gilbert. 

 

§ We have found a way to allow each plot to accommodate two interments.  This will allow couples to 
share a plot and maintain the over-all capacity of the garden. 

§ A perimeter of eight feet will be maintained along the sides of the Sanctuary and the J.E. Room at this 
time to allow for any maintenance or construction needs.  It will not look any different from the rest of 
the garden, but we will not offer plots in this area at this time. 

§ Keeping the simplicity of the design committeeôs concept, we will be creating some structure by placing 
the stones for the initial offering of plots in the garden from the outset.  This serves two important 
functions: (1) it ensures that the stones are placed properly and accurately and (2) creates some structure 
to the Garden including some grass walkways and open spaces. 

§ We have reached out to the Stockbridge Munsee Indians to see if they would like to be recognized in the 
Garden or perhaps include a small piece of sculpture or art.  We have not yet heard back from them to 
prompt further discussion, but this element will not delay the beginning of construction. 

§ Currently a sewage drainage pipe exits under the Garden  It is in need of being replaced.  It will be re-
routed away from the Garden to prevent future issues.  This element will also not affect the beginning of 
construction as the pipe will remain under the Garden and simply be capped and re-routed. 

 

Speaking of constructionðit should be starting about the time you receive this newsletter.  Here is some 
information from Jonathan Gray who has been coordinating the project: 

 

Tom Farley will start the first week in May.  Initial work will include updating drainage systems 
along the sanctuary walls, the removal of the stump and the addition of new top soil to promote a rich 
growing areas for the new grass. 

Next would be the setting of the two stone paving areas (at the gate to the Garden and at a focal point 
on the JE Room wall) so that the proper grades are determined. These will be goshen stone pavers, 
random large size with a straight edge. The general "look" of this stone pairs nicely with the 
foundation stones of the J.E. Room and will provide a consistent look and feel for the garden.   

 The steel edging to maintain the boundaries of the Garden would next be installed. 

The prepping of the area and seeding of new lawn would be next. This area will be covered with 
straw mats during germination of the seed and these mats removed once the grass is established.  

At this point all machinery will be out and the fence posts can be set. The construction of the fence 
sections will begin and this construction will be done on site.  Also, at this point the plantings on the 
corner adjacent to the JE room entry and  in the corner where the two buildings meet can be installed. 

 Once Tom gets started on May 1st  the space should be complete by Mid/late June. The lawn will be 
able to be used sparingly  by mid/late July. The longer this area can be left to grow in without 
trampling of course , the better the turf will develop. 

 This has been a major undertaking.  Thank you to everyone who has participated in the planning, design, 
fund-raising and implementation.  Our hope is that this Garden will be an enduring and beautiful tribute to 
those who have called this church their home. 

 



New Members 
               
           Nicole Arrell 

Iôm a Canadian who loves to be by the water, on a trail and observe 
what nature has to offer. I love music ï whether it be singing, in the 
Berkshires- love going to Tanglewood especially yoga on the lawn or 
simply listening to music. I fulfilled my time before I came to 
Stockbridge as an Environmental Educator and still feel passionate 
about educating across generations about nature connection. Iôve been 
told I have a good sense of humor so Iôd love to speak with you and see 
if you agree! As much as I love nature, I love the city and culture found 
there. I believe itôs important to give in what capacity you can as this 
value has been instilled in me particularly by my parents. In between 
my favorite animal was a seal as a child and my nicknames were bee 
bop, bee bop a lula, nickerbockers, and nicky. I look forward to joining 
and meeting you if I havenôt already.  

 
 

Ken LaBresh 

Ken is a retired cardiologist and engineer and a faculty member of Brown 
Universityôs Medical School.  He has been traveling to the Berkshires to his 
house on Ashmere Lake for over thirty years, recently moving to Hinsdale 
full time.  He recently retired from RTI International as a Senior Fellow.  
He continues to consult as a quality improvement advisor working with 
hospitals and EMS agencies in Sao Paulo, Brazil, Bangalore, India, and 
Shanghai, China to improve the acute care of patients with heart attacks. 

 

Ken is actively involved in spiritual work as a fully trained Enneagram 
teacher and a student of the Fourth Way work of GI Gurdjieff.  He enjoys 
gardening, snowshoeing, sailing, fishing and wine (sacramental and other!)  
As a former drummer, he enjoys listening to jazz.  He has been attending 
service at the Frist Congregational Church for the last year. 
               

 

                    Evelyn Battaglia 

My life:  I was born in Nashville, raised in Dallas, studied in Austin, law 
school in S. Cal, and ócareeredô ion (where else?) NYC, where I also 
attended cooking school and completed my internship at Chanterelle in 
Tribeca.  (My ñinterviewò was having to butcher 100 lobsters and insisting 
on doing this in the most humane way possible ï and that is decidedly NOT 
by plunging the poor guys headfirst into a pot of scalding hot water.  Ask 
me). I make the best cheesecake ever so says Renzo, who despite his young 
age is quite the connoisseur.  Iôm renowned for my cream cheese pound cake 
and piping skills with all things buttercream.  I make a mean fish taco, 
complete with charred tomatillo salsa inspired by my years eating at Rubioôs 
in San Diego.  I love kale, and not because Iôm suppose to.  I just really 
really do ï raw, roasted, broiled, wilted, saut®ed, pureed into smoothies, you 
name it.  My favorite person in the whole entire world is my son who brings 
me such joy beyond words.  I am also known to be quite fond of my four-
legged soul mate: a soon to be 14-year-old French bulldog who goes by the 
name of Leon as in Russell or as in Kings ofé  My favorite activity is 
anything outdoors but especially hiking and most especially in the Cinque Terre (or Sedona).  My bucket list 
is filled with places to visit but next on the list for Renzo too is Japan or make that Africa, either or and 
hopefully both.  



               Mishel and Meryle  

Meryle Epstein                                

I was adopted into a Jewish household and had a 
wonderful Dad and Bubbie.  I grew up on Long Island and 
worked as a dental technician for 40+ years. I moved out 
of NY when it became too crowded.  I finally decided to 
move to the Berkshires to be closer to my family.  I am 
now retired.  I have a love of animals, and always have at 
least 4 dogs and a couple of cats.  My other greatest joy in 
my life including Mishel, are my 2 little cousins, Cooper 
who is 6 years old and Oliver who is 3 years old.  I have 
so much fun with them, I almost feel like a kid again.  The 
most important things in my life are my family and 
friends. 

 

I would like to thank Dr. Lisa Nelson for telling us about 
this church.  Mishel and I were looking for a place to worship. I would also like to than this congregation 
and Brent for accepting and welcoming us so warmly.  I also want to thank my family in supporting me in 
my decision to be baptized and joining the church.  One last thank you goes to my dad.  When I told him 
that I believe in Jesus, without skipping a beat he told me that that was fine and to follow my heart.  He 
also said joust donôt tell your mother. God bless you dad.  I miss you so much.  

 

Mishel Kulibaba-Epstein 

My name is Mishel Kulibaba-Epstein.  My first name is pronounced óMishelleô but is spelled different 
because that was my grandmotherôs maiden name.  I grew up in Sharon, MA in a large 13 room farm 
house.  We had chickens, roosters, horses and black faced steers.  My grandfather lived across the street 
form us and he had a piggery.  People came all the way from Virginia to buy his pigs.  As I look back 
growing up I had a great life and I wish I didnôt complain so much about living on a farm. 

 

After high school, I worked at many insurance companies doing accounting.  I worked in Boston at New 
York Life, John Hancock, etc.  I finally settled down enough to get my Associates of Science in 
Accounting Honors.  Now I wish it didnôt take so long.  My hobbies are baking (when we lived in PA I 
owned my own bakery called ñSweet Sensationsò), knitting, helping others and working with little 
children.  I love being home and re-decorating my house (every season I try to do something different) and 
entertaining.  I love having people over for dinner and playing with our animals.  We have 4 dogs (Aster, 
Golden retriever; Lady, Cocopoo; Tipping, a Pom, and Howard a long haired Dauschund.  We also have 2 
cats, Boots and Skinny.  Other interests I have is helping people, crafts and just trying to be available if 
someone needs my help.  Dr. Lisa Nelson introduced us to the Church and we are so blessed in having her 
as our doctor and friend. 

 

Knauss Family 

 

Dan, Jenna, Harlow and Isla Knauss moved to the 
Berkshires last July.  We have moved quite a bit the 
last several years, most recently from northern 
Colorado.  Prior to our moves, we spent about ten 
years living and studying in Ventura County, CA.  
Our familial roots however, are in Southern Arizona.  
Dan is a clinical psychologist and Jenna is a 
Marriage and Family Therapist.  Isla aspires to be a 
decorator and Harlow a tightrope walker (they are 
very forward thinking for 4-year-olds).  As a family, 
we enjoy spending time outdoors in the sun or the 
snow, listening to music, reading books and finding 
peace and calm in the countryside.  We are excited to be joining the church and continuing to grow in 
relationship and faith with all its members. 



                                                Christine Rasmussen 

Following the sale of their house to the Rasmussenôs, Stu and Diane Benedict 
invited Erik and Christine to the annual December Church Fair to observe Stu 
playing Santa Claus and partake in the famous lunch.  The event was a warm 
introduction to members of the First Congregational Church of Stockbridge.   

 

During the months that followed I met members of the church as they walked 
through the village and was impressed with the enthusiasm, joy, and love that 
they expressed when they talked about their home at the church.  On the first 
Sunday I attended services I felt the spirit of welcoming, a sermon that was 
expressive and meaningful, and music that was inspirational.    

 

After almost two years of dealing with the remodeling of our home and the sale 
of our condominium at Lakeside at Foxhollow, we were finally able to move 
into our home in Stockbridge at the end of October.  The plans are for Erik to 
live in our Gloucester home until he retires within the next two years while I 
moved to Stockbridge.   

 

Growing up in Middlefield, Massachusetts returning to the Berkshires is coming home for me.  I enjoy all 
the area has to offer and look forward to developing more roots in the community.    I love to garden, 
discuss politics, and being involved in the community as well as being a grandmother to three 
granddaughters who live in Spencertown with my son and daughter in law and having a daughter and son 
in law who also live in the same town and are involved with many local issues fills my days with mostly 
joy.   

 

Professionally I have devoted my career to working on social justice, environmental, land use, and 
agricultural issues and served eight years as a city councilor in Gloucester.  My love of politics and 
campaigns at the local, state, and national level have given me many interesting experiences.    
 

 
Shirley Blanchard 

 

Shirley and her husband Steve, to whom she has been married to for 54 
years, have two daughters, Elisa and Aimee, and three grandsons, 
Courtland, Jake, and Ty.  She taught English in two colleges, started 
Either/Or Bookstore and retired as Director of Development at 
Emmanuel Music in Boston.  She began her volunteer career with 
Planned Parenthood and HeadStart and in recent years has been a trustee 
on the boards of the Stockbridge Library, Yellow Barn Music Festival 
and the Stockbridge Bowl Association.  She and Steve have a zest for 
travel that has led them to Africa, South America, Asia and Europe and 
includes 10 trips across the US visiting every state except Alaska.  She 
loves classical music and with a mediocre voice has sung with Berkshire 
Lyric, the Old South Choir in Boston and the Stockbridge Festival 
Chorus.  She is delighted to be on this spiritual journey with the 
community of the Stockbridge Congregational church led by Brent. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Miles Wheat 

 

Miles grew up on West Winfield, NY, a small town 
north of Cooperstown.  He studies geology in college 
because he loves to be outside.  That was not enough 
though so he did he masters work while living 
completely outside.  Inquire for details. 

 

He met Jill while contra dancing and has been happily 
twirling around her ever since.  For the past several 
years he has been combining his love of community, 
growing things and social justice into a career in 
education.  He is thrilled to be joining this community. 

 
Jill Wheat 

 

Jill started off in Newcastle, ME which is next door to Boothbay Harbor.  Her love of animals, open fields 
and the water came from living on her parents ópetô farm there and spending large amount of time on the 
family sailboat. 

 

Performing and traditional arts like singing, musical theater, contra dance, hand weaving, sewing and 
gardening are all enjoyable past times of Jillôs.  She loves intergenerational events that have both you and 
purpose. 

 

Most recently Jillôs professional life included teaching public school music across the country at various 
schools and then teaching voice and piano lessons to young beginning students.  She is happiest working 
with young children in arts or outdoor based education or organizing projects that do this.  Sharing vocal 
music with audiences of many forms is the most continuous thread in her life. 

 

Currently Jill is privileged to have the rewarding, challenging and incredibly wonderful job of being a 
mother to 3 children; Ruth almost age 6, Tommy age 2 and Betsy age 2 months.  Jillôs latest happy 
adventure is becoming a part of a totally new community with her family. 

 
Barbara Kershner 

 

Some óexperiencedô members may remember me !  I joined this 
church in the late 1990ôs when I was attending Andover Newton 
Theological School.  I served as organist/choir director and was 
ordained here May 28, 2000.  When I was called to serve St. Johnôs 
UCC in Orwigsburg PA, choir members came down to sing at my 
installation.  My congregation talked about that for years !   I retired in 
2014 and through UCC Volunteer Ministries, I lived in an intentional 
community, Innisfree Village, near Charlottesville, VA, working with 
volunteers from around the world as we shared life with people with 
intellectual disabilities.  I returned to the Berkshires in January 2016.  
I am currently serving as interim minister at the 2nd Congregational 
Church in Williamstown.  I have 2 grown sons and a grand-daughter.    
I enjoy all kinds of music, and Iôm grateful for the blessing of life in 
the Berkshires.  This summer will mark the 50th anniversary of my 
Tanglewood experience.  I first went there as a scholarship student 
after high school graduation.  Thanks to John McKinstry, I am 
currently learning to play the mountain dulcimer.   

 

 



Alexis, Kristofer Miles, and Emil Kennedy  
 

Kris and Alexis Kennedy are honored to be welcomed into 
the First Congregational Church of Stockbridge.  Both 
Berkshire natives (Alexis was raised in Tyringham and Kris 
in Lenox), we are happy to have found a congregation that 
tolerates the commotion of our 4-year-old twin boys, Miles 
and Emil, during service.  Kris is an architect professionally 
by day and LEGO project manager with the boys by 
night.  Alexis works at Lenox Memorial Middle and High 
School as the school librarian; some of her tasks include 
cataloging such classics as Macbeth, The Illiad and The 
Odyssey, and The Sound and the Fury.  At home, she 
curates another collection including Go, Dog, Go; Green 
Eggs and Ham; and Goodnight Moon, perhaps a less high-

brow and more dog-eared collection, but no less beloved. We are honored to join this church family and look 
forward to meeting everyone 

 
Our Life in Pictures 

 

 

Easter Sunday 
 

This year on Easter Sunday we tried to put ourselves in the place of the women who went to the tomb.  As a 

result, we remembered Good Friday and the covered cross before bringing the life and beauty of Easter into 

worship. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

  

  

 

 


